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VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
.(gavel). . .
Good...afternoon, Members.
It's
November 17, 2011. It's about 1:39. This regular meeting of the General Plan
Committee will now come to order. Before we...begin, please remember to turn
off your cell phones or at least put 'em in the silent mode or stun mode.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Stun mode?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. You've never been stunned by those things when
you're...Councilmember Baisa is not able to make it today, the Committee
Chair Baisa, and so I'm Vice-Chair of the Committee, Don Couch. And this
afternoon we're gonna continue the work on the Maui Island Plan. I want to
welcome voting...Committee voting members, Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MAI EO: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Council Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . .(Chuckles). . . Councilmember Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . .(Laughter). . . And then Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHIT E: Aloha, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And with the Administration, we have today with us
John Summers. He's the Administrative Planning Officer, Department of
Planning. We have Mark King, GIS.
MR. KING: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: From... Long Range Planning. And Simone Bosco, Senior
Planner, Department of Planning.
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MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Our--good afternoon. Our Corp. Counsel is James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And we will have Doug McLeod, Energy Commissioner, here
when we get to the Energy section. Committee Staff, Legislative...Attorney,
David Raatz. Good afternoon. And Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala.
Alright, we're gonna start going into public testimony. We're gonna limit to the
item on our agenda today which is Chapter 6, Infrastructure and Public Facilities.
And while I'm not gonna limit it to airports and harbors and energy, but that, just
to let the testifiers know, that's what we're working on today. Everything else,
this is the last two sub-sections but the agenda does say Chapter 6 so I think we're
okay if somebody wants to talk about something else. But keep in mind that
we've already been through that so it, it may be moot. Please sign up on the desk
at the back. And you're limited to three minutes per person with one minute to
conclude if requested. And looks like we're gonna have the light system that at
three minutes you will get a red light and then I will try not to interrupt you. But I
will tell you that you have one minute left and please conclude. And please when
you come up, state your name and who you're representing. And so far we have
two testifiers so we'll start with Dick Mayer followed by Netra Halperin.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair. I can't see any of you because I just came from the
eye doctor and my...dilated lenses. But good afternoon. I just wanna first make
one comment. The process for the whole adoption of this plan says that the
General Plan Advisory Committee remains in force until this plan is adopted.
And I would like you to all to request that somehow at the table up front
somebody, our chair, a vice-chair or somebody be there to represent to explain
why certain policies were put into the plan by GPAC because the Planning
Director on occasion has given a different interpretation. Made a
recommendation, some of them I, I agree with entirely but there are other times
when he...the, the, that disagrees with the GPAC did. And I would like to have
somebody up there be able to give the justification for why the original wording
was put in there. And I think that's important as you go through the maps, the
implementation sections, the land use and the thing's still in, in front of you. So I
would urge you as a committee to consider how you can better get input from
GPAC because very often we give a three-minute testimony at the beginning and
then are unable to, to, to mention anything, say anything while you're having the
discussion. And sometimes it could be very quickly explained why GPAC put a
particular policy or action or, or statement into, into the plan.
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With regard to energy, I listened to your discussion the other day and, and most of
the items were fine and same with harbors. I think on Item Number 971 in
particular I wanna call your attention which deals with the, the concept of
wheeling. It's very important for the County to, to support, to get behind because
it's an issue that I think would benefit the, the County government in particular
because you have a huge usage of electricity for water pumping and sewage
pumping and will allow the County to put in its own alternative renewable energy
systems that could be wheeled through the grid and bypass having to pay the high
rates to Maui Electric. And it's a concept that the State PUC is investigating.
And I think if you give support to it, it will be financially beneficial to the County.
So I urge you to maintain that item in there.
Those are all the points I really wanna make today but I, I do wish you well and I
wish that there was an ability to, to at least occasionally be able to give comments
on issues to explain why. The body, we listen to so many meetings for over a
year, as you well know, through first the County Policy Plan and then the Island
Plan. And there's a lot of background as to why those recommendations that the
Planning Director unfortunately was unable at the time because the new Planning
Director sits through all those meetings and doesn't understand sometimes why
certain things were put in there. But in many cases, his recommendations are very
good and I have no, no qualms about those. But I do, do think the opposite is also
the case.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, any questions for the
testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms., Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Dick, for being here.
The wheeling concept, so that, I know MECO was here but I forget exactly how it
works. So a person with a PV, PV panels on their home and they're not quite
using all of the energy they put out, is that considered wheeling?
MR. MAYER: No, that would be...that's net metering where somebody's able to, you
know, contribute to the system. Wheeling means that, let's, let's example...let's
say as an example, instead of the wind farm that you have up on the ridge right
now, let's say Maui Electric decided over near the, the water treatment plant in
Haiku, near Haliimaile there, decided to put a set of windmills in there. But it
wouldn't be right on the site itself. Let's say, a mile or two away where you can
get the best wind regime and then they would produce the power and then they'd
wheel it through the system to all their water pumps and water treatment plant.
The County would get the benefit of the electricity that they were generating or
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even give it out as a, as a private company could so it gets the tax credits. But
then the County would be owning those systems. It would allow the electricity to
go through and the County would be able to get that electricity at a much lower
rate. And wheeling means just they're, they're rotating it through essentially
through the grid which the County does not own and it would bypass that. Now
the County...the State PUC is looking at this and I think the County would be
wise to support that very strongly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Thank you. Members, any other questions?
Mr. Mayer, I will bring that up with the, the Chair, your suggestion.
MR. MAYER: Yeah, in, in future meetings. I'm not asking right, right today. Thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Netra Halperin. And, Members, Netra is the last
person to sign up to testify. Anybody else in the audience who would like to
testify, please come on up and do so. Sign up in the back and then we'll get
going. Okay, Netra?
MS. HALPERIN: Okay, thank you. Good afternoon. Yeah, I wanna talk about energy
also. What I'm proposing is something called, "Show Me the Energy." So I
guess you all know the "Show Me the Water." It all started, I was on the board of
the Kihei Community Association and MECO came and said we want to build a
new substation across from Kamalii School and we wanna have these power lines
with these 70 foot, ugly--of course, they didn't say ugly--but basically they're...I
mean you've all seen 'em. You know where...these huge power poles, what they
look like. And put them all the way through Kihei from the Maalaea substation
all the...generating station all the way to the new substation. And Kihei
Community Association, we said, no way, we don't like that. And they said, well,
we could put it this route or this route or this route. And we said, no, no, no, we
want it underground. And then what happened after that is then there was
community meeting in Kihei and about 100 people came. This is about a year ago
and said, no way, we do not want these ugly power poles. And then now they're
saying, okay, well, maybe we'll put 'ern at the back of the urban growth boundary
up on the slopes of Haleakala. But that's just kicking the can down the road
because eventually, of course, we're gonna...people are gonna be living there and
it also affects people's views. So the idea is that the view planes are important.
You know, Maui is a tourist island. Kihei is obviously a...tourist community and
this is just adding ugliness. And so...in response to their comment, well, that is
really too expensive to go underground, I'm thinking, okay, what's another way
to deal with it. And another way to deal with it is to cut usage. And what they're
saying is--I mean I don't... it must not be too much now because we're not getting
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blackouts. We're not getting brownouts. The power's on all the time in Kihei.
So it's the new projects. They're saying with all these new projects that are gonna
be built, that's when we're gonna need more power. So my idea is to require the
large projects, like for instance, downtown Kihei. That's right makai of Piilani
Shopping Center, also known as Safeway Shopping Center. Just like right below
that there's all that empty land on both sides of Piikea Street and they wanna put a
big shopping center there. And so they came and did a presentation at Kihei
Community Association couple days ago and so I spoke to the gentleman
afterwards. And I said, well, what about, you know, providing...their own
power? And, you know, he was kinda open to it. I don't, I don't think he said,
yes, yes, please or did he say, no, no, no. But it's like...and, and then the, the
issue is, you know, if it's...let's say it's solar. Obviously it's, you know, sunny
during the day and it's not sunny at night. And so then there's the storage aspect,
and that was just brought up with Dick Mayer, is the net metering. So the issue is,
you know--and I don't think net metering actually works with such large projects.
But the idea is somehow some ...that energy is gonna have to be stored if it's not
gonna be used during that time 'cause there'll be open in the evening. So either
they would have to deal with the storage or it would be some kind of, you know,
feeding it back into the grid and then--if I could have a minute to finish it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. HALPERIN: They could feed it back into the grid and then MECO could store it for
them. And I did speak to Hermina Morita who is the chair of the Public Utilities
Commission and she said, yes, that is one of main issues that we're dealing with,
is how to deal with...you know, there's a lot of people who wanna produce
renewable energy. And so the key is, you know, how do we deal with the fact
that it's not firm and that's a big thing for them. So I'm recommending that
instead of, you know, waiting for MECO to do it--I mean 'cause they're a private
company and they're, as any private company, their goal is to make the most
money. And that as we as a community as part of the General Plan put a little bit
of fire under their feet and say, no, we definitely want renewable energy. We
don't wanna be building more substations. We don't want more power poles. We
just wanna start dealing with this in a sophisticated 21' century manner.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Halperin. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
MS. HALPERIN: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Anybody else in the gallery wanna speak? Alright,
seeing nobody coming down, Members, if it's without objection, I will close
testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY..
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Members--David, did you get your computer back up?
I saw the famed blue screen over there.
MR. RAATZ: .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we left off with Airports and Harbors the
other day on Tuesday. And we wanna finish through the matrix on Airports and
Harbors and then we're going to go through...back through Energy. The Mayor's
Office apparently sent back some stuff for Energy and Mr. McLeod is here. We
asked them to do that so they've done that. What we're gonna do right now,
though, is start off with the Airports and Harbors. We were gonna do the matrix
starting on Page 50 but this body...Member Cochran asked about some text to be
added to the narrative regarding cruise ships. And I believe the Mayor's Office
did come back with some text on cruise ships. And I believe... is it in this packet?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, it is. In the transmittal this afternoon...or, this morning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You got a, you got a transmittal from the Mayor's Office and
on Page...what page is it on, Mr....
MR. SUMMERS: That'sCOUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Six dash six four.
MR. SUMMERS: Six dash six four.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. If you look on Page 6-64, there's...suggested language
on the cruise ships. So I'll give you a couple...a minute to read this and that'll
help Mr. Raatz get his--oh, he's got his computer going right there. Look at that.
MR. SUMMERS: That's of the Ramseyered version.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On the...of the Ramseyered version, yes. Mr. Hokama, it's the
transmittal you got from the Mayor's Office.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman? I have a question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. When you talk about cruise
ship...no, that's okay. Cruise ship doesn't...is not part of transportation, yeah?
It's a means of transportation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would...personally I would say it's more of a means of
entertainment or, you know, recreation because you're going around pretty much
in a circle. If you're around on these islands anyway. But I don't know. Maybe
the Planning Department-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --has a, Planning Department has a comment?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. In terms of cruise ships, we would consider that more of a
means of, of entertainment or shelter for visitors. A little different from, say, the
ferry system. As it relates to our harbors, of course, directly impacts those
harbors and that's why we feel that this language is appropriate.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Summers-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. We got anything in the transportation
regarding ferries? In the transportation area?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We did.
MR. SUMMERS: In the transportation section we consistently referred to...multi,
multi-modal transit. So it's, it's addressed in that area. I believe we may have a
policy addressing the ferry as well. Staff can look into that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Just so we don't miss that.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. I believe we talked about that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'm just wondering if, if we are wanting to be able
to accommodate a ferry service at some point in the future, shouldn't that be
mentioned in the Harbors section? Somewhere.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good point. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It is my understanding, Mr. Chairman, that under the
transportation component we're talking basically about land-based inter-modal
systems, the bus, the automobiles and whatnot. And, and if you look, take a look
it's basically about the roads and highways system. Under Harbors and Airports,
you know, we have this component. I think we should already have a count
because from Maui island, we have a specific ferry system to Lanai and we have a
ferry system from Molokai. So there is a water-based transportation that connects
the County already as Maui being the, the...I guess we could call it the hub. And
with the spokes to Lanai at Manele Small Boat Harbor and at Kaunakakai Harbor
on Molokai. So I think it would be appropriate for us to put some language to at
least give recognition that we have this type of alternative transportation means
and it does impact our harbors currently.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Let me ask the Department if they still have the
transportation. I'm pretty sure we mentioned that in Transportation. There was a
whole section on...a paragraph or two on ferries. But if the Department could
comment on that please?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, we, we're looking into that. I would note also that in
Policy 1007, we do mention ferry service in the context of separating cargo from
passengers. If there was a desire to specifically suggest in a more direct way
accommodating ferry traffic, that might be appropriate in Policy 1004.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, Members, I remember reading this about
the...when we went through the narrative and it...when we talk about harbors and
airports, they, they were talking about the commercial harbor and Lahaina Harbor
and Maalaea Harbor so...and again, Maui Island, those are the three real harbors
that we have. We have Kihei Boat Ramp which isn't necessarily a harbor. But
they, they just mention that at the, at the beginning and then we don't really have
any discussion on the, on the two other harbors as, as related to public facilities.
So again, I can ask the Department if they do that somewhere. I know that it
wouldn't be in Transportation. I thought the two commercial harbors were
something to do with the recreation and what not but I'm not sure. But I thought
we went through that but if not, this would be the perfect place to put stuff like
that. But I'm pretty sure...I, I know the ferries were mentioned in Transportation
and we had a couple matrix items in there as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, they found it. Okay, can you guys kinda point the
Members to that if they still have their transportation material?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. In the transit sub-element Item No. 7-47, there is a policy
that reads as follows, "establish transit corridors by planning for and securing
right of way when appropriate for alternative modes of transportation such as rail
and water ferry service."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And certainly the Chair's open to adding more in this section
too if you wanna stress it more, especially our Members from the receivers of the
ferry service as well. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it would be appropriate for us to have something
in the Harbor section because...to, to preclude Maui from having ferry service at
some point in the future is to leave us at the mercy of Hawaiian Airlines and
Young Brothers for all of our transportation needs and...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if the Members have no objection, I'd like to ask the
Administration to put something in regarding both the possibility of a inter-county
ferry and also put stuff in regarding the two ferry services we have now. Can we
have a paragraph or two in the narrative and some matrix items? And then we can
revisit that when we come back through the service. Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Chairman, I'm looking at Page 6-64 of the-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you know, which is...talks about our Kahului
Harbor area and then on 64 it's part of Challenges and Opportunities. I know
Mr. Summers knows where, where I am but I just want other Members to...I
think under the Harbor Front Revitalization, Mr. Chairman, just...I would hope
we would look within our County for examples of how we've done things well
and to help promote each other. And, and, that's why, you know, I bring up this
point under the Harbor Front Revitalization. I think one of the successful projects
of Harbor Front Revitalization—even if it's small--is our Manele Small Boat
Harbor revitalization with the Federal funds you have noticed how we have
upgraded the appearance, the facility, not only for the visitor but for the residents'
benefits and how that revitalization of Manele Small Boat Harbor has increased
the ability for Lanai to retain as much viability of our visitor industry as possible
through another mode of transportation. And most of our visitors come from the
ship...that, that harbor now instead of the airports, our airport. And so I would
hope that that would be part of how we can say we've done things good in this
county and it can be duplicated on this island also. But I think that's a great
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project we can look at that's in our own backyard. And I really don't need to look
at San Francisco, Seattle for that kind of success because we've done it here in
our own County, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, do you have...do you want to propose some language
Or...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just, you know...1 don't have language right
now but I would hope that eventually, you know, with, with Mr. Raatz's help and
maybe Mr. Summers and his staffs help...I mean I would prefer us to recognize-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Ours.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --our projects that we've done well.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I, and I take great pride that Lanai has something
to, to show...with our...share with our sister islands as well as the rest of the State
that these kinds of projects do and can work well in our counties.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Note that Administration? Good. Alright, so
Mr. Summers, can you read the bit about cruise ships please?
MR. SUMMERS: Sure. Staff went back at the Committee's request and did a little
research. We looked at the 2007 EIS that was prepared for the Kahului 2030 plan
and developed some language to address this issue. We did broaden it out a little
bit to address Lahaina as well. So the language reads, "...accommodate cruise
ship...passengers to Maui...cruise ship passengers to Maui increased rapidly
between 2000 and 2005 before leveling off and declining due to the global
economic recession that began in 2007. However, according to the Kahului
Commercial Harbor 2030 Master Plan and Draft Environmental Impact Statement
between 2005 and 2030, cruise ship passenger volume at Kahului Commercial
Harbor is projected to increase at an annual growth rate ranging from 2.3 to
3.6 percent. An increase in the number of cruise ship passengers to Kahului as
well as Lahaina will create additional demands on both harbors' infrastructure,
surrounding roadways, parking, public transportation,...comfort stations and other
facilities."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, the Chair will accept a motion to insert that and, and the
appropriate foot note.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 17, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Hokama to
insert the language that the Administration suggested. Any comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one, to you, Mr. Summers. Do you think it's
important to also mention the recently done HUGS report which was of the
various users of the harbors, you know, working together? So with like Kahului
Harbor during the debate of the Superferry and whatnot, you know, the State did
work on its Master Plan but they also conducted this Harbor Users Group Study
and that's how we came up with the HUGS report, Chairman, whereby not only
the commercial entities like the YBs, the Matsons, Pashas, but they also asked for
comments from small boat operators, fishermen, the canoe paddling groups, the
shoreline fishermen, other recreational surfers about...you know, it's a
highly-utilized area and it is our only commercial harbor and we have conflicting
uses regarding safety and other maritime requirements. And I don't know if it
helps but I think in that report it further justifies the need of all of us to recognize
that Kahului Harbor is the most needed harbor in the State for improvements.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I would ask if that might be something that
would support our efforts to get non-County funding to take care of our harbor
improvements because we're gonna need the...Federal government's input and
cooperation, Chairman. The Corps of Engineers will dictate the dredging,
navigable issues regarding Kahului Harbor and they are gonna participate whether
we like it or not.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Agreed. And I guess I can ask the Administration, too, when
you talk about the two other harbors, can you throw in some language about
HUGS in a separate section?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, we can do that. If we look at the list at the end, this is a very
important point for those of you who, who were involved in the 2030 planning
process. But after "comfort stations," if the Council, Council committee desires,
they could add recreational amenities, comma, and other facilities.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If everybody's open to a friendly amendment on that, I'm, I'm
agreeable.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, so any other comments on the motion before
us? Alright. So all, all those in favor of adding the language that the
Administration has put in there as we just amended, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven ayes and two excused,
Councilmember Baisa and Councilmember Victorino. And that's...that will be
the last time I mention that unless that, that status changes.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So that took us a little trip back into the text and the
Administration's gonna work on some other text. And I think at the end of
this...at the end of the whole process we're gonna go through one more time and
we'll tack in some of the stuff that everybody agrees on. Alright. So.. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair? Before we move on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just make one comment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you're redrafting parts of Harbors to incorporate
Superferry and Mr. Hokama's concerns about improvements overall, I'd like to
go back to the comment that Ms. Cochran made the other day about the, the

challenge that we face with our gas prices because the, the draft of the harbor is
-13-
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more shallow than would accommodate a full load on the, on the tanker barge. If,
if that's the case, then, you know, we have a significant reason for moving ahead
with some, some speed with, with, not forcing, but encouraging the upgrade of the
harbor. It's something that Maui has lived with for a long time. I believe we pay
somewhere in the neighborhood of 40 cents a gallon more than the other neighbor
islands except Lanai and Molokai. And-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it's--pardon?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And Hana, correct. So I, I'd just like that section to be
given some force along the lines of what Mr. Hokama was saying because I think
Ms. Cochran's point is well-taken that, you know, this is, this is not tiddlywinks
that we're playing with when we're looking at the significant increase we pay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: So noted.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So tack that stuff in there as well. Alright, Members, we're
back on the matrix. Where we left off last time on Tuesday was...we were going
to discuss Harbors and Airports, Objective...starting at 10-16. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I move for the adoption of Objective...blank
Objective 2 and Objective 3 starting from 1016 through 1024 and the Objective is,
"establish more economically thriving and environmentally sensitive small boat
harbors accommodating residents, businesses...residents slash businesses
activities including fishing, recreation, and tour boats."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Hokama to
adopt Matrix Items 1016 through 1024. Members, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In my fortunate experience of serving as our NACo
Harbors Sub-Committee Chair for, for about three years, I can tell you that
nationally this is a concern and part of the issues again is regards who does small
boat harbors in the State of Hawaii. It's under DLNR, State Land and Natural
Resources. The issues of environmental assessments, the studies, the dredging,
the Corps of Engineers, the issues of navigable waters of the U.S. have made it
very difficult to make it reach whereby it comes economically feasible to start
creating all these new small boat harbors. The demand has increased but the cost
of developing those small boat harbors has been a hindrance especially since most
people don't wanna pay the mooring or pier fees that again associate to the cost of
construction. And we fmd that around the nation on, on our coastal areas, river
areas and not only for Hawaii so I'll just share that comment, Chairman. But I
can understand the need of us providing our residents with...additional options of
how to supplement their dietary requirements. And for many of us the ocean is
another source of our dietary supplements. So I just share that, and again, to let
people know and, you know, and this is also based on gas. And I tell you this
because...our fishermen on Lanai deal with the price of fuel. So last week Oahu
was $4.03, regular unleaded while we was $4.33 and Lanai was $5.33 for that
same gallon of gasoline. So I just share that because, you know, pricing is gonna
depend on everything and I share this that even for our recreation for fishing and
just enjoyment of our ocean resources, it's getting to be very expensive,
Chairman. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir. Members, any other comments or suggestions for
changing? Okay--oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm surprised Mr. Hokama didn't catch the word
"jointly" here on Number 1024 'cause I know that's one of his favorite words
.(laughter). . . when dealing with State and County entities. So wondering if
there's a proper wording or if Mr. Hokama had noticed that and if he has more, I
guess, history, with State entities and knowing how we work or don't work
closely together, or jointly together.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think we should say broaden cooperation.
. . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that a motion?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I make it a motion, Chairman, that we strike "work
jointly" and, and reinsert "broaden cooperation."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by Ms. Cochran
to strike "work jointly" and replace those words with "broaden cooperation."
Comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good change.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, hearing no comments, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Back to the main motion, any other further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ten twenty one, mass transit connections, is that like
bus stops in the harbor areas or is this more for ferries, you know, ferry service
into the harbor? Does that...what does that address?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Department?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So shore-side?
MR. SUMMERS: I would say both.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Both, okay, okay. Just wanted clarification, thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any further comments? Alright, we're on the main motion
right now and that is to approve 1016 to...1024 as amended. All those in favor,
say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, motion carries, seven to zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I move for the adoption of
Matrix Items beginning on line 1025 through line 1039.3 and its Objective 4
which reads, "upgraded airport facilities and navigation aids to serve the needs of
passengers, freight movement, and general aviation."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Hokama
to accept Matrix Item 1025 to 1039.3. Mr. White? Any...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No comment.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You get first choice. Members, any corrections or changes,
suggestions, amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In the Objective, the wording "navigation aids",
what, what does that encompass?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Department?
MR. SUMMERS: I think just basically the air traffic control, that kind of thing. Channel
guides, channel guides.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: There's...we're talking airport facilities.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it's personnel?
MR. SUMMERS: Lights. It may involve personnel but a lot of it is the hard
infrastructure that allows you to, to land your plane safely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Lights and the
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. . .(Inaudible) . . . be sure, okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Any other changes, any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think for 1027 and 1028, I believe it would be better
if we would place language so that people would be clear that we are gonna try
and support the State's efforts to improve the airport and their efforts to relocate
and accommodate small and rotary aircraft because we basically have no say in
aviation. At least we, we...the people who read this document will know that it's
State jurisdiction and we are supporting the State to take care of their
responsibilities.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that--
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If that's a motion, I'll second it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I make the motion to amend.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Second move by Mr. Hokama and second by
Mr. White to add the words, "State"...the word "State" between "support" and
"efforts" in both 1027 and 1028. Is that right, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, Chairman, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Comments, Members? All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, it's seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Back to the main motion. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Looking at 1031, the...the very end of that,
"allowing for luggage and cargo" in parentheses. Is that saying just transporting
luggage itself?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Department?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause you know how it's such a big thing now, you
can't leave your luggage unattended and when I used to book shuttles we could
not transport just the luggage on a shuttle. A person needed to be attached with
that. So is that saying just shipping luggage?
MR. SUMMERS: I think when...within the context of, of this policy. The idea was to
make sure that we had adequate facilities so that passengers could get their
luggage on board.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On...oh, okay. Onto the vehicle. Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if Mr. Summers or someone from the
Planning Department can maybe give us some additional comments on 1039.1, 2
and 3. This is something we would be asking the State DOT or this would be
something that we are looking to do within our own resources and...departmental
parameters?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think we would be looking at it within the context of our
Community Plan Update.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay, okay. Chairman, one of the things under
Actions I would like us to consider is my concern about the refueling lines and the
shipment of jet fuel between the harbor and the airport. I would like to have some
kind of comment of concern of safety and that we will try to minimize the risk we
put our business and residential community in the transport of aviation fuel from
storage to airport site. And I bring that up because we need to start thinking and
mitigating. I give you our sister county's predicament. When Kona airport has
issues, they ship jet fuel from Hilo to Kona. That fuel goes 100 miles--is it 100
miles from Hilo to Kona?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Hundred plus.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Plus or minus, Chairman, of tanker trucks with highly
flammable jet fuel rolling along our State highways. You know, I would like to
minimize the need for that type of transport and part of it is possibly the
relocation of that fuel line that goes underground from Kahului Airport to Kahului
Harbor. And so I, I would like us to put some language that would at least try and
study to minimize potential safety hazards regarding transportation of jet fuel
from storage to the airport. That would be my only additional comment regarding
this section, Chairman.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So if, if I hear you correctly, you'd like to maybe have a policy
to say something about-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe under Actions, you know, where, where we
say work with the State Airport users to minimize the need for highway transport
of jet fuel from storage to airport.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you wanna add it to say, g.? Make it Number g.?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Summers, is that...you think might be
appropriate in that area or you think maybe we should highlight it in... or you feel
that, that it's not, not needed at all?
MR. SUMMERS: No, I think it's an excellent idea and possibly 1039.4. I did draft up
some language that maybe we can modify and deal with the highway thing.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, thank you.
MR. SUMMERS: But perhaps develop a plan to minimize safety hazards during the
transport of fuel from Kahului Airport to the harbor.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: By the way, it comes from the harbor to the airport.
MR. SUMMERS: From, from the harbor to the airport, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, is that a motion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
section under Actions.

move to amend by adding that new

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Number 1039.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Ten...1039.4 or 1040. Or we could use one of those
blanks.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Raatz used 1039, might as well use a blank one, yeah?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or...yeah. Or...1030...what, whatever is the, the,
you know, appropriate, Chairman. I'm open to that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by
Mr. White to add into 1039 the following...the language that's up on the board.
And I see that all kinds of hands are flying over at the, the Administration desk.
Yes?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Chair. Just a friendly suggestion. Should we add the word
"jet" before fuel to be specific about the kind of fuel? Jet fuel?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aviation fuel. How about aviation fuel?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yep. That's fine, aviation...yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's a friendly amendment. Is that alright, everybody?
No objections? Okay. Alright, so the motion before us, is there any comments?
The motion is to add to 1039 the language that says, "develop a plan to minimize
safety hazards during the...transport of aviation fuel from Kahului Harbor to
Kahului Airport." All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, motion passes, seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baba and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let me ask the Staff, should there be a policy, sort of, that
would trigger that action or, or are we okay with that action just being there? If
the...the way the, the matrix works now.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We did have a policy that addressed this that
we may wanna consider dropping back in. It was a GPAC policy, if I could read
that for you?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. SUMMERS: It reads, "encourage the State to improve airport safety including
lighting, fuel transmission, fuel safety, etcetera."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That sounds actually exactly right. That was Number 1029 did
you say?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any motions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Move to adopt.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Hokama to add...reinstate...Matrix Item 1029 that says, encourage the State
to--go ahead and read it again please? So David can get it in right.
MR. SUMMERS: Encourage the State to improve airport safety including lighting, fuel
transmission, fuel safety, etcetera.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Etcetera. Okay, Members, any comments on that? All those in
favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, seven, zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And we're back on the main motion. Any other amendments to
the main motion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, thank you. You know, the discussion during
Pulelehua and hearing that AOPA, whatever they're called, saying that there's
been actual documentation and examples of small commuter airports being shut
down due to developments encroaching upon it and thereby the residents
complaining, pulling out lawsuits, whatever, and it's caused these commuter
airports to be shut down. I don't know if there's an appropriate area or some type
of language to kinda address that to prevent that kind of thing from happening. I
don't know if that's in our purview to state something to that...I don't know if
Mr. Giroux has comments. But being that we're discussing airports, I don't
know, I thought that was a pretty interesting topic.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Staff, Ms. Cochran brings up a point, too, that we don't
really mention the, the West Maui airport here at all except-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . .(Inaudible). . .

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for possibly at 1032. So her point is well taken. Is there any
place we can throw some language in there or is there...or Mr. Giroux, can we
even bring that language in?
MR. SUMMERS: I think there's a couple approaches. One would be the land use
element since that is a land use issue. Another alternative would be to look at
1039.2. And this language, "preserve land around the airport," it's, it's a singular
so we could broaden out to say, preserve land around airports but for
appropriate...it may be possible to amend this to deal with the surrounding land
uses.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm trying to preserve the airport itself,
though.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I, I'm looking to not have the airport shut down and
closed down.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And keep in mind-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause I'm-VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
.(inaudible).. .

Mr. Summers, that Pulelehua passed.

It did not

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it did pass so we are...we have a development
surrounding an airport is the concern here after hearing and seeing there's certain
examples where it had occurred that an airport--a little commuter type, not like
Kahului or Honolulu--has been shut down.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, here's a possibility. Discourage urbanization around airport
hubs that may affect the operational effectiveness of the facility.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't know.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Again, Mr. Summers, the, the-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's already been approved so we have to-MR. SUMMERS: Well, no...that's not...but Pulelehua is...that's approved. This would
be future proposals around our airports so it, it really...deal...address future
situations.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama, and then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I...maybe the way we might wanna approach it is
fmd a way to place it either in our narrative or what. But, you know, Kapalua
Airport, Chairman, even prior to Pulelehua and some other, you know, project
considerations, because it is a major burden on the airport system--and I say that
- 25 -
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knowing that it's been already discussed about whether to maintain Kapalua
Airport or not because of the cost to run that airport and how little air traffic and
revenue it brings into the State--at this point in time I do know they're talking
about what to do with Kapalua because it is a major financial, I guess, for the
State division right now, it's a burden. It loses a lot of money for the State
Airport's Division. And unlike Lanai which is a very small airport too, you
know, Lanai is the only airport for the island. So, you know, I know...division
looks at it with, with some slant in their views of how they're looking at the
overall system. But nationally, you know, the country was planning to go and
build massive new major airports under the Bush administration and Secretary of
Transportation Mineta. The country chose to do otherwise. And I bring this up
because nationally counties own about one third of all the airports. The big boys
are like Milwaukee International, Oakland Airport is all county-owned airports.
They make money because of the size and what carriers serve the airport. It's
about service and carriers who provide the service, Chairman. And those that
make money have those services. Airports that do not have carriers lose a lot of
money and counties have started to shut down their airports 'cause they cannot
keep up the costs of maintaining operations including air traffic control. So I just
share that that, you know, maybe there's some... another way we might have to
achieve it because I don't know how we're gonna keep the State from shutting
down if they choose not to keep funding the loss for that operation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point well taken. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Hokama covered a good part of
my point but I think one of the concerns that we need to have is that the, the
limitations on the operations of Kapalua are, I believe, at the root of their not
being able to attract a lot of traffic because if you're leaving Maui to make a
connection on Oahu for an evening flight, you can't do it from Kapalua because
the last flight leaves fairly late. If you're going over to Honolulu on business,
you're generally gonna drive over here and fly out because you, you can give
yourself a much longer day on Oahu flying out of Kahului than you can in flying
out of Kapalua because you, you...I believe the first flight is something like 7:00,
7:30 in the morning. And you've gotta leave Honolulu by, I believe, 4:30 or so.
So the...if the County's intent is to keep Kapalua as a viable airport and keep the
State from shutting it down I think we may need to look at revisiting the
limitations. I realize that's a unpopular subject because that, that was the basis
upon which the airport was built. But if the services are critical for that part of the
island, then we may need to protect the viability by making some changes.
Otherwise we could lose the airport in its entirety.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I, I'm not trying to debate the merits of this airport
and whether...what I'm saying is I'm trying to prevent the situation where people
surrounding an airport, residents, have actually brought up lawsuits to close an
airport. So how do we protect...I don't...whatever airport it is? I don't care
about the hours and if Federals cutting back. I mean that's not the point and for
me it's if it's in use, let's protect the use and it's not about us, the County, you
know, telling the Feds, hey, you can or can't do. I'm just trying to protect it or
preventing, I guess, the situation that has occurred in other areas of the world
where, you know, what I, what I'm just explaining.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that's what I'm trying to get at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You have any language-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that you'd wanna-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I don't so I don't...I was trying to see...I, I
wasn't sure if this was appropriate, number one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is...this would-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To insert something?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --be the place. This would be the place.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean if...you know, and so I'm not sure
Mr. Giroux kinda knows what I'm-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and again-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --talking about on the legal-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --aspect.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Summers and Mr. Giroux, we're not talking about further
urbanization. We're talking about the urbanization that's gonna be there
preventing them from forcing it or trying to, trying to close down an airport.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Like, you know, neighbors can't...neighbors'
complaints can't close down an airport or I don't...you know, not that elementary
but-MR. GIROUX: Yeah. I, I, I don't see how you're gonna do that with this document.
The, the legal system would only allow the community to close down an airport if
it found it to be a nuisance. The only reason the airport would be found a
nuisance is because people are living around it and being irritated by it. So that's
urbanization. If you start building homes and you start making communities
around airports, that community can make a decision to shut down that airport.
To, to put in the Community Plan that you can't do that, I don't know what effect
that would have on the litigation. What, what the County...the power of the
County does have is the power to allow or not allow urbanization. So, I, I don't
see how you're gonna...separate the two. It's almost like in our Community
Plans where we say we want to keep Makena rural and we go and zone everything
single family. You can't have one and then keep the other. You, you have to plan
and act in accordance. You can't do one and not expect the other to happen.
That's called internal inconsistency. And it doesn't work in planning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, I would say that there's no language that he's gonna
come up with. . .(Chuckles).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: I do have a suggestion for the Committee's consideration. It could
read as follows, protect the island's airports from encroaching urbanization that
may negatively impact airport operations. Again, if, if there's urbanization that
exists today, that's a completely separate issue. The...our, our power's really the
decision-making process about where we grow. And those decisions may affect
airport operations in the future. Of course, those decisions are vetted through the
State Department of Transportation, the Federal government for their review and
comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Negatively affect?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that a motion, Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this would be under...Action? An Action?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, I'm trying to get clarity on this and where and
what section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would think it'd be a Policy.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that's why.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Myself.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I thought we're looking for a policy but it's under-oh, new...oh, oh. Okay, so...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you wanna make a motion?
I'm just trying to see if that kind
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
of...preserve...yeah, that's a motion, then.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Carroll to
insert in as a new policy, protect the island's airports from encroaching
urbanization that may...negatively impact the airport operations. Comments,
Members? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I think it's not only important just
for that but Hana Airport. If we ever to come into a situation where it would
affect our airport, it would be disastrous. We would have no way to get medical
help or anything else so I think the wording that Ms. Cochran put inside there, at
least will make people think about it. I don't know how much legal clout it has
but at least it'll be on there and show that our concerns were...what our concerns
were. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other further comment? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm not in favor of it. I, I just feel like it's way too broad
wording but...and I'm not sure how to narrow it. So I'd rather just not have it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Any other Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Would it be--sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We have a space under Policies, yeah, 1026?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah...he'll put it in wherever-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --wherever it would go should it pass. Alright, any further
comment? All those, all those in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed, say "no."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Roll call.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Council Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
MR. RAATZ: Councilmember Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Committee Vice-Chair Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Aye.
MR. RAATZ: Mr. Vice-Chair, there are five ayes, two noes, the motion passes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, and you'll find a place to put that? Mr. Raatz? Okay.
Good. Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, and Pontanilla.
NOES: Councilmembers Hokama and White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, further comments? On the main motion which
was...been amended a few times?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You need an Action, Chairman? No? To implement
that policy?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not necessarily. If you have a Policy, you don't necessarily
have to have an Action. Is that correct? Okay. Any further comments, any
further amendments? We're back to the main motion which is Number 1025 to
1039.3. No further comments? All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 17, 2011

VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Members, that wraps up Airports and Harbors. And now
we're gonna go back to Energy. I, I know it's early for a break but we did
get...we're gonna get new stuff from the Administration...or we did get new stuff
from the Administration that we asked them to write. So I would like to take ten
minutes to have you guys read it and come up with your comments and, and
necessary changes. So if there's no further objection, I'd like to recess.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Recess `til five minutes `til 3:00. . . .(gavel). .
RECESS:

2:42 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:59 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, will the meeting, the General Plan
Committee of November 17 come back to order. Alright, Members, we received
a marked-up version and a clean version, revised version of the Energy narrative
from the Department as we requested. For the most part, he incorporated our
changes that we made. We're still with three changes. He incorporated two of
the three. Members, he did not incorporate on Page 656 which is really hard to
read. But it's the first page in the Intro where it says, "renewable energy
development will be critical in helping Maui stabilize energy costs" is what we
had in there before. So without any objections, we'll change it back to what we
had requested at the last meeting. Any objections? No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I thank you for bringing up this point 'cause I was
gonna ask Mr. McLeod for comments. But I'm glad you brought it up because,
you know, our...you know, you're one of our Members that were fortunate to
attend some APEC meetings and, you know, I was fortunate enough to, to be
briefed of what occurred in some of the discussions, particularly those Asian
countries that had moved into the wind energy component of alternative energy.
And it was important for me to find out that they gave a more complete picture
about not only what is upfront and the towers and the turbines and your potential
benefit but also the, the other component about how to still meet the need of firm
power commitments when the wind doesn't blow. And so I bring this up because
I think there, there needs to be some discussion by this Committee for our
community to understand that reducing fossil fuel may not necessarily mean
reducing your energy bill.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because, you know, from one point we understand
the need and why...it's important about regarding carbon footprints and reduction
of fossil fuel use as a normal or regular fuel source. But, you know, there'll be a
time when people gonna go back to what they can afford, Chairman. And so I
think we need to be upfront and let the people know that clean energy will cost
also. And maybe in the...for the near future may cost you more than you
currently paying until there's additional technology breakthroughs to further
reduce the cost of those alternative sources. So I just bring that up because it was
a concern of mine that I didn't want our community to think that by going
alternative, their bills go down.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's right. And, and if the Members would indulge the Chair.
That was one of the, the key things that was brought up at one of the APEC
summit things. Because oil prices again are so low, at the time when it was really
feasible oil prices are at... $168, I believe, or somewhere around there, a barrel.
Now it's down below 100 again today. Or did it go back up again?
. . .(Chuck/es). . . It went back up.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's about 100.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But, you know, until it gets back up that high we're not gonna
reduce costs. But what renewable energy will do, has been found to do, it will
stabilize the costs. So is that correct, Mr. McLeod?
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MR. MCLEOD: Absolutely. And just to be clear, we weren't trying to remove that
language. I...it was just a miscommunication. I only gave changes to the text and
this was, you know, the heading. But our, our intent was not to take that out.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's okay. So, Members, you had a chance to read the text.
Are there...is there gonna be a motion to accept that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I move to accept.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. So the motion from Mr. Hokama is to accept
Page Number 6-56 through 6-68 and seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. Okay,
Members-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, if I could-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you have any comments that you wanna change or-COUNCILMEMBER WHI I E: Chair, if I could clarify-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the remainder is inclusive of the Harbors which I think
we've already done. The motion goes through the top of, of Page 6-60, not 68.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I'm sorry. You're right, 6-60. My apologies.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's what happens when you give me the instructions
then you encourage others to make the motion. . . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. McLeod, you wanna point out some highlights or...I
mean the Members have read it so-MR. MCLEOD: I, I would probably defer most of the discussion until we get to the
matrix items. But I just wanted to say generally, the approach here is whenever
we use a percentage, we're just deferring to the State Clean Energy Initiative.
And our approach here is that those are minimums but instead of trying to have
Maui County specific percentages, the overall approach is go with the State
numbers.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any comments on the text? Mr. Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. And I guess for me one of
the real notable changes that I, I really like is on 6-58 in reference to Geothermal,
Hydroelectric and Ocean Energies. The original text was kinda negative in terms
of looking at these new energy technologies not giving them the viability that they
actually deserved. Because some of these are still through... being experimented
and being worked on and the original language of the text just didn't really give
`em that kind of notability and, and I think even importance. So I like the change
of the text because it levels the playing field and now gives us the opportunity to,
you know, continue to look in those directions.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I'd just like to add to the Chair's
comments. Geothermal is important for us because we have it and it's firm power
unlike PV and wind. And I'd like to, I'd like to think that we could put some
additional emphasis on that. There's a lot of Federal monies being spent on wind
and, and solar but I don't see a whole lot...maybe Mr. McLeod can tell us
whether there's any kind of Federal funding available for development of
geothermal. The technology has been in use for, you know, 30 years and, and
probably much longer--no, 40 years--in New Zealand. And so the technology is
there. It's been operating on the Big Island for, I believe, about 20 years. If we
have it available to us, I think that should be a priority because it's firm power.
And if we're gonna reduce the, the dependence on fossil fuels that's one way to
do it in a firm way as opposed to a fluctuating way.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Agreed. Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: I, I guess, let me limit my answer in terms of geothermal energy that
we, we'd be drilling for on Maui and not talking about cables connected to the
Big Island-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
MR. MCLEOD: --in some way. But in terms of what we've got here if we felt like the
resource was large enough to take care of a large percentage of the energy needs, I
would be in 100 percent support. Geothermal is both reliable and inexpensive.
It's, it's wonderful that way. What we've done is we've met with UH
volcanologist and we've met with the company that does operate the system on
the Big Island, Ormat. And what they've indicated to us is that there is no active
hotspot under Maui and that what we're looking for is a remnant piece of magma
that's literally trapped in crust. And so their analogy is you're going down with a
straw and you just have to hit in, in just the right area. There is Federal money
that they did get in the stimulus money and that's supposed to pay, I believe,
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about $1 million towards the cost of a test well that's tentatively scheduled for
next year out on the Ulupalakua Ranch lands. So that money was available.
There is generally, you know, tax credits available for geothermal. So if the
resource was, was larger we would be encouraging it more. What they've
indicated to us is that they would be happy with 20 megawatts which would be
10 percent of our peak load and that in their just wildest best case scenario, you
know, they didn't see more than 40 or 50 megawatts of, of geothermal potential.
So if, again, if we're trying to come up with 200 megawatts of energy, that's why
we're not saying focus on it so much. But again no one's actually done that well
yet and when they do complete it, maybe we could come back and say it's better
than we think If the resource is there, absolutely we would say that that is a great
alternative.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. McLeod, for that
piece of information. I, I, I know we, we're not talking about an undersea cable
from the Big Island to Maui but if we were to put an undersea cable from Big
Island to Maui to accommodate 200 megawatts, can that be done feasibly?
MR. MCLEOD: The calculations I've seen say that the resource in terms of the amount
of energy they can make on the Big Island, yes. The size of the resource would
arguably cover the entire state. In terms of, of the cable itself what they're telling
us in the industry is that in theory this is doable but in fact no one has done one at
quite this depth for such a long period. So it would be crossing new frontiers in
terms of what's been done but people feel it is feasible in the sense of the
technology exists that would do it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. 'Cause I remember back probably in
the middle '70s that that was one of the consideration by HECO just to do that.
But I, I, I don't know what happened to that particular plan. At the time, you
know, the phone company and Hawaiian Electric were looking at
undersea... cabling, you know, for the phone company, it was communication.
And for them was to provide energy to Maui and, I think, Oahu.
MR. MCLEOD: You know, I think that's right and they wanted one that had oil in the
cable and that's why there were a lot of issues with it. People were concerned
you had an oil spill down below the, the water.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, just a quick follow-up. Isn't one of the
current dockets before the PUC for cable from Big Island through this County to
Oahu?
MR. MCLEOD: It, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and so, you know, as part of, you know, the, the
subject that Mr. Pontanilla broached for us regarding this cable, the State must
believe there's some fmancial advantages down the road to keep pursuing this,
this thing even though we know, you know, it might not be as efficient as we
wanted to retain the, the energy levels that we're transmitting. But I'm trying to
understand and make sure we make this part work for our county and trying to see
how this, the, the State's initiative will either supplement and complement what
we're trying to do or be a competitive and disruptive component to what we're
trying to do. You, you have any thoughts, Mr. McLeod, you could share maybe
this afternoon?
MR. MCLEOD: Yes, and I'll try not to take too long. I would say, you know, when I
look at this I start with what's our overall goal. And I go back to Maui will meet
its energy needs to local sources of clean, renewable energy and through
conservation. And I think that if you look at the island of Lanai and you think
about this proposal, that doesn't match what we're saying because that proposal
really when you look at the details of what they've come up with so far, it sort
of... it ignores the onsite use, ignores the island's own energy needs and focuses
on Oahu. So I would say that when we look at our overall goal, I don't think we
would ever be satisfied unless there was a proposal that took care of all of the
islands onsite...onsite is the wrong word but on-island energy use as part of a fix
for Oahu. And I couldn't see how we'd be consistent with that overall goal if we
just bought into a plan that was turbines only providing power to Oahu without
options for the local residents on renewable energy.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, thank you, thank you. . . .(Laughter). . .
Chairman, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, got a good discussion on energy but still no
amendments so if I...don't hear any amendments, we'll call for the question. All
those in favor of-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sony, just a quick...I wanna chime in and just thank
Department for adding in 'cause I mentioned the hydroelectric stuff and there is a
new insert under Growth Trends, third paragraph, solely dedicated to that topic.
So I wanna thank Mr. McLeod for looking into it and putting in the verbiage
there. So thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Further comment? All those in favor of the motion to
accept the text as submitted by Mr. McLeod and friendly amendment right here,
say... please say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Balsa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, we're gonna go with the matrix that
Mr. McLeod provided for us. We will go off that. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I move for the adoption of Matrix
Items lines through...I'm sorry, 956 through 965. The objective...or the goal
reading, "Maui will meet its energy needs through local sources of clean,
renewable energy and through conservation." The first Objective reading,
"reduce fossil fuel consumption using the 2005 consumption as a baseline, reduce
15 percent in 2015, 20 percent by 2020 and 30 percent by 2030."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Hokama to
accept the Matrix Items Number 956 through 965 as submitted by the Planning
Director even though Mr. White you read the--

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 17, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Planning Committee version-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --we are going under the Planning Director which
includes...inserts the word, "electricity" before "consumption." Alright,
Members, here's your chance to go through those. We didn't have too many
issues last time. Any comments and changes you'd like to make? Okay, hearing
none-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yo. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Nine sixty one, please, Chairman, just for...we
already have something similar in our narrative. But as far as a... its policy item,
I'm not always comfortable with stating specific projects as a planning document.
I would just prefer that we make it simple and just state, support establishment of
new renewable energy facilities at appropriate locations provided that
environmental view plane, view plane. I would hate to give a specific point
because some people may have issues with that particular project, Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I make a motion that we delete the words, "such as
expansion of Kaheawa Wind Farm and the Auwahi Wind Farm."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by Ms. Cochran
to remove the words, "such as expansion of Kaheawa Wind Farm and the Auwahi
Wind Farm." Comments? Mr. Hokama said it succinctly. Anybody else have
any comments? Alright, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, please note that the...that actually 961 is
suggested to be moved under 969 and we...that is part of the motion that
Mr. White made so I'm assuming everybody's okay with that. 'Cause that's what
the...has been suggested by Mr. McLeod.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Any further comments on...956 to 965? Alright, all
those in favor, please say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I move for the adoption of
Matrix Items 966 through 987.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Nine...second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Hokama to adopt the, the Planning Director's language on 966 through 987.
And, Members, I wanna point out that the Planning Committee in our meeting
two days ago had said what was in the General Planning Committee column there
and that is a little bit different from what the Planning
Director...or...and .Mr , in this case, Mr. McLeod put in there so I encourage
you to take a look and see how you wanna word that number 966 and then if
there's any motion. Right now the motion is to accept as is under the Planning
Director's column. So if everybody's okay with that, then we can just move-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you would allow Mr. McLeod to give some
comment on his recommendation. And I notice the differences, you know...we
had tried to make a point from the Committee regarding that conservation efforts
is one way to reduce the need of the fossil fuel requirements. And in
the...Mr. McLeod's proposal we're, we're more concerned about cutting, I, I
guess...I'm just trying to, to promote more the renewable energy component.
And so maybe, Mr. McLeod, if you could give us some comments so we're, we're
clear on exactly, you know, what you're proposing to us, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: Sure. Mr. Hokama, I guess on efficiency I would point you back to 959
and 960 which were just approved. So those to me are efficiency items for
example that we've just newly added. So one is supporting the Maui Solar
Rooftop initiative.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MCLEOD: We could talk about that but that's a program basically where even if
we have MECO issues and can't bring solar PV on line, we can still bring more
solar hot water heaters on line. The second one is support Hawaii Energy and the
other Public Utility Commission approved energy efficiency programs. So what
we've done there is we pushed, we've gotten the person assigned to the island of
-41-
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Maui and now Molokai as well. And, and I'm not quite sure where we are on
Lanai or whether they have a full-time person yet. But we've been pushing to get
staff added and resources directed back at Maui into that program.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. And the, the
adjustments in the percentages, Mr. McLeod, you feel that this is still within the
Goals and Objectives and that these numbers are, are very reasonable for us
regarding the benchmark years to achieve?
MR. MCLEOD: What I tried to do on that is the Hawaii Clean Energy initiative
sometimes uses a 70 percent number. But that number is the sum of two other
numbers, 40 percent and 30 percent. And the way they're supposed to be
achieved is very different. So what we did in this is break it down into separate
objectives, one focused on reduction in energy use and the other on generation.
So my intent has not been to aim any lower than the State levels. My aim is just
to break it down so we can see which way we're targeting that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, thank you very much. And I'm sure you know
but I think part of the pride we take in Maui County is that we have normally
overachieved the State's goals and we've done it sooner than later than the State
has normally anticipated. So I, I can support your, your recommendations to us
this afternoon. Thank you, Mr. McLeod.
MR. MCLEOD: If I could add another comment just because it came up in the public
testimony too and you've just mentioned, you know, Maui being a little bit more
of a leader in this area. If you look at Item 970, right now what that says is that,
you know, new County facilities that are built after January 2015, you know,
would be designed to provide some of their own energy needs. And, you know,
you had testimony earlier from Ms. Halperin talking about her idea for, for "Show
Me the Energy." We weren't looking at taking it quite that far but what we were
saying was the State program is based on overall averages and you don't want to
have a situation where new facilities come on line with zero percent renewable
and drag down the averages for everybody. Now when you should reach the point
of, of having a requirement is an open issue. 1...2015 is based on the State law.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MCLEOD: So what we've proposed to here is really just the County leading by
example. But if the Council wants to make this a broader statement, you know, it,
it does make sense at some point to say that if we're relying on an overall average
that new projects need to at least be meeting the current averages.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if I may do--

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 17, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --a brief follow-up, please? Thank you very much.
You know, couple of years ago the sexy term was "LEEDS compliant" or,
or..."LEEDS Gold standard" or whatever be it. I mean that was the sexy terms
utilized. That type of program is not as popular and that there's new types of
ways to achieve it or is this still another way of doing a LEEDS type of project,
Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: Actually, I was thinking on this 15 percent just on the generation side.
So LEED, really the focus is on efficiency. So LEEDS still exist. We haven't
made a big push with LEED, not, not so much that we think it's not useful but I
guess...my honest experience is that with the economy lately, people have balked
at the cost of the certification itself. And, and so that's really maybe why it's not
been as in front of you and, and you're not hearing LEED quite as much as you
used to.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it's more about the 970 regarding the new
facilities, 'cause normally as I...my memory can recall, Mr. McLeod, LEEDS
was a big push for renovating and construction of new buildings so I just thought
if maybe we should mention something about LEEDS. But, you know, I leave it
to you, you're the better expert than I am.
MR. MCLEOD: No, and again, I mean if the Council wants to encourage that, I mean
LEED...you know, what I would just say is that if you ask people...if you wanted
to say what you didn't like about LEEDS, you say it's a very expensive way of
asking questions. But in favor of it, it guarantees you ask all the good questions.
So, I mean, really I would, I would kind of punt that one back in terms of policy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you. Thank you, Chairman. It's
something for us to think about.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Definitely. Alright, Members. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Mr. McLeod, by 2015 more than 15 percent
and so forth. Are we on target or is that just a nice way of saying this is what

.(inaudible).. .
MR. MCLEOD: Yeah, I'm pleased to say we're ahead of target on, on this--
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: . .(Inaudible). . are ahead?
MR. MCLEOD: --yeah, fortunately. So basically the last calendar year, these are always
backward measurements but we, we exceeded 15 percent last year.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So 2025 it does look like there is that possibility
of attaining that number?
MR. MCLEOD: If all the wind farms come on line and the amount of solar stays about
the way we're planning, yes. And if we add our Waste Energy facility, we could
pretty much take it over the top and make sure we hit those.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, okay--Mr. Hokama? We're still kinda
looking at 966.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, sir, yes, sir. Yeah, thank you. So for us...will
the need for us to reach the 25 percent by 2020, Mr. McLeod, also take into
consideration that there may be a need for additional backup facilities to provide
the firm power should those renewables whether it be the wind or solar not be
able to provide during peak load demands?
MR. MCLEOD: The answer is yes. It should be covered but basically, you know,
the...this, this all assumes MECO is, is our main power provider. They do these
calculations based on the amount of electricity they sell. So, yeah, it should, it
should work that way as the percentage.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair. The General Plan Committee column
that...we came up with that language the other day? Is that what that is?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But now we are voting on Mr. McLeod which is
under Planning Director's column?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct. And his comments were that they removed efficiency
and...conservation and put 'em in Numbers 959 and 960. So that's why they
were split out like that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, 'cause those are good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, oh, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Members, I wanna point you to Number 968 right
now. There's a handwriting. . .(Laughter). . . Apparently that's the Mayor's
handwriting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, that's nice.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, that's...oh, okay. It's...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It is a quote from the Mayor that . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It is a quote from the Mayor. Alright. His suggestion, and
we...that's the motion right now is to replace "encourage the installation of
renewable energy systems that are...culturally and environmentally sensitive" and
change it to say "encourage the installation of renewable energy systems where
appropriate." Any comments on that one?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can't we have culturally sensitive as well as
appropriate?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's what I would think would be a good one.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that appropriate?
MR. MCLEOD: And I think the issue really is that we didn't want this to be limiting.
When, when you look at it, I mean there might be other problems besides just
culturally and environmentally sensitive. So I, I think that in...not, not just
defending, you know, the Mayor on this, I actually think it's probably cleaner to
just say "where appropriate."
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If there's no motion, we'll move right on to the next one. Ms.
Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can 1...just a comment? The new 969, I guess it's
just relating to facilities versus the 968 is just in our energy systems which could
be-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --not so...doesn't have to be on a facility, per se.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just wanted to...there's a distinguishing
.(inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So if there's no motion-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So Chairman-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Since you're, you seem to be maybe more informed
than I am, tell me the difference between the, the system and the facility. What
do you view the difference between a-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --energy system versus an energy facility?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The way I would interpret it is an energy system may be either
a wave generation, a solar set of panels that may be on somebody's house. It's
not necessarily an energy facility. I don't know. Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: You know where I'd point you to? Surfing Goat Dairy. So clearly not
an energy facility but they have, for example, a carport area with solar PV and
that to me would be renewable energy system at a place that's not a renewable
energy facility.
So potentially all our County buildings
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
could...should be energy...renewable energy systems on our buildings, well the,
and we're not the...utility which is the facility itself?
MR. MCLEOD: That's the general way I think we're, we're drawing the line, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If we move to distributive generation, Mr. McLeod,
but let's say we have our resort destination areas become miniature distributive
power areas, would those be considered a power facility versus a system?
MR. MCLEOD: That's a good question. I guess, I'm not, I'm not sure. I would think,
you know, it could...one extreme...you know, the sugar company where, where
they're making so much power clearly. I'm not quite sure how that would work
with the resorts. It's a good question, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause that was one of the discussions ten years ago
when MECO's asking for the Waena Power entitlements, part of the discussion
was centralized... generations versus distributive generation. And one of the ideas
for the distributive was to reduce the potential impact of island-wide shutdown,
certain components such as resort areas, whether it be Kaanapali, Kapalua,
Wailea, would become distribution points or systems of itself-MR. MCLEOD: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and generate so that should the main plant go down
we still have functioning components on the island that can minimize negative
impacts. And we're more concerned about impacts to those that provide food and
shelter. So if all the Safeways, Foodlands gonna shutdown with no power it
impacts our food resources and those kinda things. So I, I mean I'm just trying to
get a good understanding of systems versus facilities.
MR. MCLEOD: And, and, and I don't have a better answer other than when we were
thinking about the issue you just raised, we were...that's why we added 973. So I
would just kinda point you to that one. That's really where we were specifically
putting language that is encouraging DG as a model.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. McLeod.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the...a...energy system, so is Kaheawa
considered an energy system?
MR. MCLEOD: No, it would be the energy facility one in that case.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's a facility. Okay, and I know Safeway,
Marriott, we got big generators that back up power when...because I've been
there when power went out. And boom, nobody really got affected too much as
in the guests and the entire property. So they do have backup but it's... generator
power.
MR. MCLEOD: Yeah, I don't think that part of it, though, would be the renewable
would necessarily be there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yeah, yeah.
MR. MCLEOD: But if they did have it, say biofuel, you know, unless it was really
designed to export to other people, usually I, I would assume a backup generator
would not be a renewable energy facility.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, the motion is to approve 966 through 987 and
we've gone through a couple of the, the things that might be a little...people
might have questions on. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One, one, one question, 987, Chairman, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe, Mr. McLeod, you can give us what you
believe it to be a small scale.
MR. MCLEOD: And it turns out there is a definition. If you go back to the ag zoning,
there's a definition of a term there for a small... scale facility, energy facility.
And so the, the, the reason we changed the language at all was during the
conversation earlier this week someone asked, was this intended to cover HECO
and MECO? And I did have a discussion with Mr. Mayer about the, the GPAC
point of view which I think was the origin of that language and I think originally
they were thinking it would apply to both commercial and residential types of
properties. And the only way we could have this make sense 'cause I... it doesn't
really make sense to have a policy specific to, to benefitting the utility on this
issue. So that was the purpose of drawing the line at small scale and the thought
process on that specific language was that there was parallel language in the ag
zoning ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and is the scale dependent upon the total
MR. MCLEOD: Total size and . .(inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Total size of the generation whether it be one
megawatt, two...I mean I don't know what-MR. MCLEOD: Yes, but definitely nothing in the megawatt class would, would qualify.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And a more...and this would be more for
incentives for the private sector, residential sector?
MR. MCLEOD: I think the main, the main place where this would come into play would
be a tax assessment where if you add solar to your building you've added value in
a sense, and should there be any increase in the tax assessment. And, and the
policy of the Tax Division, you know, has not been to assess that but this would
just clarify it in the General Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would, you know, recommend that we
just look at, "establish incentives and other exemptions." You know, 'cause I'm
not comfortable with just only looking at property tax incentives. I think there's
other types of incentives we could possibly consider.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So is that a motion, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So it's a...I would make a motion to amend by
striking the word "property tax" from 987.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second by Chair Mateo. Any discussion on that change?
Okay, all those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, passes, seven, zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, I wanna-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --talk to you a little about small scale renewable energy
production or ask Mr. McLeod. So you're saying we don't wanna give tax
incentives or any kind of incentives to, say, geothermal... a geothermal-producing
facility or other facilities come in here and possibly see if they can get some more
renewable energy?
MR. MCLEOD: I guess, I, I hadn't really assumed that, you know, that, that's something
we're thinking of. Normally, you know, the State tax incentives and the Federal
tax incentives have been the drivers on this. I, I guess, you know, in the past
we've focused on things like the Enterprise Zone program. If the, the Council
wanted to consider a financial incentive for particular technologies, then this
probably is too narrow.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, Chairman, it depended upon the source of the
renewable energy such as like biodiesel. The Council, I think, pretty much wiped
out the tax per, per gallon, I believe, on biodiesel 'cause we wanted to support the
use of, of the renewable fuel source. And what to do with, of course, our grease
traps contents. But there's other ways besides the property tax is my point where
we can look at how to assist moving forward certain initiatives or programs that
we feel is to the community's benefit and not necessarily give it the property tax.
So we could give them some other kind of considerations that might make sense
for us without risking too much of our financial--
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So, I guess, it's the Chair's concern that we're
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
excluding...we're only including small scale. And I think, I think the GPAC
really wanted any kind.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms.-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Would, would you be open to bringing down a
resource person from GPAC to explain how that came about, who would be
Dick Mayer that is here?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Hang on-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: See, the GPAC didn't recommend small scale,
Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's right. That's, that's my point, is GPAC didn't
recommend small scale.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, right, but-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: -just-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --if we take out small scale that should be right back to where
the GPAC went.
MR. MCLEOD: And perhaps what...the, the issue we were concerned about, maybe we
could address by just saying, "establish incentives and or exemptions for
renewable energy production facilities other than those owned by the utility." Or,
you know, that's really the concern that we had.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Other than, than owned by-MR. MCLEOD: By MECO.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. The Chair would entertain a motion to use that wording
instead and it looks like Mr. Mayer is shaking his head up and down.
Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I... so, you know, I always like to reference our
Countywide Policy Plan that's already been adopted and, or voted on, passed.
And it has on Page 71, Item B in regards to renewable and it says, consider,
consider tax incentives and credits for the development of sustainable and
renewable energy sources.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this is...we...in the Countywide mentions
considering, not giving it, tax incentives and credits. And then on D, encourage
small scale energy generation that utilizes wind, sun, water, bio-waste and so on.
So we have that type of verbiage in our Countywide.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In a policy, right. And-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And to incorporate it within this document seems
appropriate too.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But it doesn't say property tax.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I didn't, I didn't get a...actually a motion so-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I move to amend as stated by-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To what he said. . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Mr. McLeod.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So to remove, small scale and add at the end, except-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Except-MR. MCLEOD: Except for-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: MECO, I think.
MR. MCLEOD: Yeah, I was going to say...the Planning Department thinks we should
say, except for public utility companies-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. MCLEOD: --just as a category.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll, I'll second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so it's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and seconded by
Mr. White to make that change. Any further discussion on that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I can support this because I think one of the things
that for any private initiative the phrase is, time is money.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So not necessarily tax incentive. If they know they
can get a permit within a certain time period and go to the banks and say, I can
build or move forward...at this date, I think that is the type of assurances and
incentives the County can do to assist making this private investment move
forward.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Wasn't part of the motion to delete small
scale?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, yeah. Is everybody comfortable with that? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? So how does it work when such language is
already in the Countywide?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is the actual plan. The Countywide Policy sets in motion
the plan. Mr. Summers, go ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: And that's correct. And it, it reinforces for...in the context of this
island, strong support for that statement.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay? Any further comments? All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? It, it passed, seven, zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're still back on the main motion. That is for Items No. 966
to 987. Any further comments? Hearing none, all those in favor of passing 966
to 987 as amended, please say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Motion carries, seven, zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I move to adopt Matrix Items 988
through 1001.3.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. White and seconded by
Mr. Hokama to adopt Matrix Items Number 989 through...1001.3. Comments,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, the-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where's the Objective?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One of the questions I had was that we had requested of
the MECO representative who was here a couple of weeks ago some information
as to how much the undergrounding of utilities...how it worked into the cost
structure for, for rates for electrical charge. And I don't know if we've gotten
that. Maybe Staff has received it?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Staff?
MR. RAATZ: Staff hasn't seen that information submitted to the Committee yet.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because I, I support undergrounding wherever possible
but I think it would be important for us to understand how much of that capital
cost gets transferred into the rate. And maybe Mr. Cloud has...McLeod has some
idea of that cost but-MR. MCLEOD: Yeah, actually I think I can tell you the process. Basically the PUC has
a rule that anytime there, there be a capital project of over $1 million, it has to be
specifically called out in their rate case. So that would include all these major
transmission lines. And, you know, in terms of the cost impact, yes, they try to
build that into their rates. They could, in theory, go for a surcharge on a particular
line but, but the approach has been to build it into their rates. And, you know,
again when you look at what we've been adding here, it, it really is in response
partly to what's been happening in Kihei and the specific concerns people have
been raising over there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right, but my, my question to MECO was, if you were
to have a capital cost of whatever, however many millions of dollars that was,
how would that translate into the rate versus putting power poles in? What is,
what is, you know, what is the cost differential? What's the difference in the rate
impact? Because I think, you know, if it's five cents that's a pretty easy decision.
If it's, you know, a dollar... well, five cents per kilowatt hour.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Fifty dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, if it's...yeah. So we have...we've been given no
basis for comparison one over the other. And I mean I, I support what's in here. I
don't think we need to get that information before we, before we move ahead on
this but I think it's an important piece of the puzzle for you representing Kihei
and for the rest of us as we are faced with questions from people who are
interested either from your district or from other districts that want things
underground. So I think that's an important piece for us to get at some point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And that, and that, if I may, talk about in, in 1001.2 and 1001.3,
the language is there where possible, feasible or avoid. So, I mean if, if they can,
they can and I would think it would be our responsibility to try and do it if we
can, you know. And when we find that information often we find out that it's,
like you say, an extra $10 on a bill a month, that might be okay. If it's an extra
$100 on the bill a month, then that may not be okay. So, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. McLeod, would you know if this is part of the
types of areas of discussion that the IRP would, would delve into and kinda, you
know, work through as part of the new IRP? I mean I think I heard Mr. Reinhardt
on Lanai when we talk about that six, seven percent rate increase proposal that
they were open to reinstating the integrated resource plan process. And so would
those kind...that process be part of the things that could cull out and focus on this
type of concerns?
MR. MCLEOD: It should be, yeah. You know, I think people are just concerned
because that process has been so inactive and we've been building so many major
projects while it's inactive. But, yes, the IRP should cover that and were the IRP
to be really active it would, it would address a lot of the issues that have come up
on, on Lanai especially and, and would presumably address, you know, the, the
cable stuff too.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So maybe under Objective 3, Chairman, again I'm
just talking as I'm thinking-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: . .(Inaudible). . okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Would it make sense maybe as a policy of
Objective 3 to recommend calling for a new IRP planning process to get
underway sooner than later regarding this type of concerns that we have with
overhead major transmission lines and whatnot?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama, just for the viewing public's--
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --edification, IRP is integrated resource plan. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct. That is part of the utilities. As I... my
memory serves me, Chairman, in the past it was a required process where
members of the general community participated with the utility. They went
through a...the utility's proposals of how to move power generation forward, take
care of the needs of the resident and business private sectors, potential rate
increases, other concerns regarding distribution of energy, efficiencies,
conservations. And I know in the past Mr. Kobayashi, prior to Mr. McLeod's
joining the County's team, was an integral part of representing the County's
position in the IRP planning process. And we had people from Molokai, Lanai
participating to ensure those rural communities had a say in the overall MECO' s
proposals, particularly with rate increases. And so I felt that it was a very
worthwhile public process whereby the general community knew what was
happening before a rate increase proposal came to the community that this was
part of a planning consideration. And-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --so I just bring that up. That, that may help us deal
with 101.2 [sic], Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, do you want to add language? Do you wanna make a
motion to add language to Objective 3? It kinda sounds like two different
objectives.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, well, well, I'm asking if that should be a policy
to push the IRP to get the action which is the concern of avoiding the use of
power lines over, over, overhead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: The Planning Department has some language here that I think would
cover the point you raised and in general we, as the County, are on record with the
PUC already as saying that we wish the IRP process was more active, particularly
as applied to Molokai and Lanai. So, I, I would think that we would support this
notion. And I'm gonna let John read the language.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Mr. Summers, you have some recommendation
you could maybe help the Committee with with this idea of mine?
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MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, here's some possible language for your consideration. Strongly
encourage the State Public Utilities Commission to initiate a new IRP process.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Would that be an Objective? An Action? A Policy?
MR. SUMMERS: A Policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it'd be a new Policy, 1001.1A. Probably go right in there.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct. And we'll wanna spell out IRP since it isn't used
elsewhere in the document.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Integrated Resource-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I move to amend and include that new policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved by Mr. Hokama and seconded by
Mr. White to add the language...add, add new Policy right after the Objective
which is in 1001.1. Any other comments, Members? All-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So is the motion just on this?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those in favor, say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, motion passes, seven, zero.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're back on the main motion. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: God, where am I? So I don't even have a 988 on my
list but so there is no Objective...oh, three. We're on three. So I'm looking at
1001.2 and .3 and it seems the, the wording, avoid the use of power poles,
does...is that not equivalent to undergrounding existing...I mean avoid, avoid the
use and then to underground them. Is that one and the same or...?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. McLeod, yeah?
MR. MCLEOD: I think nine out of ten times, they'd be the same but you could imagine
some situations where you'd have above ground conduits and, and things like that
that would be involved, you know. But most of the time, yeah, those would be
the two choices.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And who knows what new technology will bring.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I have suggested wording to add to 1001.3.
The...after that paragraph, within urban growth boundaries and along State
highways. Or is that already a rule?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Planning Department, if you could comment on the fact that it
seems like if you don't have that language in there, this includes everywhere.
That's...how I would interpret this but how would you guys interpret that?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, I think one might be concerned about narrowing it just to areas
within the urban growth boundaries--59-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: --or along transportation corridors.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, that's what I was kinda asking. If you-MR. SUMMERS: Right, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --don't have that language in there, it's broad.
MR. SUMMERS: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You narrow it when you put that in there.
MR. SUMMERS: We, we would support the language as proposed because-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that a motion, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It covers more so the current language is pretty much
anywhere. Wherever it's possible, feasible or needed.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So no motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that's good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Alright, any further discussion on this? Otherwise we're
on the main motion which is Number 989 through... 1001.3.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, one last question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For Mr. McLeod. Under... 1001.1, Mr. McLeod, I, I
know my question may sound stupid but how inefficient is the distribution of
power on this island generally?
MR. MCLEOD: You know, I-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're trying to . .(inaudible). . .
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MR. MCLEOD: I'm not sure it's, it's any worse than in anywhere else that was designed
in the 1940s, you know. That, that that, that it's just, you know, a victim of a
certain approach from a certain time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right, yeah, right. And I appreciate that comment
because I don't know what more efficient means, compared to what? You know,
more efficient . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. MCLEOD: I think the point was fewer lines. That's where this was going. In
other words, by, by more efficient, you know, is there a way where fewer bigger
lines, you know, can solve some of these problems or you can have fewer lines
overall. I think that was the thought process.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 'Cause that's why, you know, when we, when we had
originally earlier discussed about distributive...DG, distributive gen, that's what I
was thinking this was gonna be concerned. But this is not about DG, right? In
your opinion.
MR. MCLEOD: No. This, this was really one of several policies that were designed to
follow up on all the comments from the public about the Kihei situation about
these large transmission lines and, and overall sending a message, I think, that the
County's trying to, to move in a certain direction away from, from certain kinds
of power lines. The, the final more comment, you know, was a, you know, a
comment like just kind of a compromise comment. But I, I, I don't think it was
intended to, to be quite as limiting as, as, as we're thinking.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and that's why, why the question,
Chairman. You know, if there's a way that...I don't know how we're gonna
explain this because we may not be there to explain what this meant when
we...this comes to the committee so-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, I mean if there's-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: At least it'll be on the record of the minutes-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that we had discussed it and Mr. McLeod did give
comment on-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --our concern regarding this component. So--
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, further comments? Alright, back on the main motion
to accept the language in 989 through 1001.3 as amended. All those in favor, say
"aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Members, I think that's it. That is all for Chapter 6. So
be...please--yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just real quick. Sorry, I know we passed this part
but . .(chuckles). . . in the narrative portion there was a chart...there was a table
and that has been deleted completely? Okay. You, you felt no need for that?
MR. MCLEOD: The, the problem I, I saw is that the type of information we're putting
into that table was stuff with a very short shelf life. It was the current status of tax
breaks. So either we could update it to today but even then it's probably gonna be
obsolete information.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, the Chair...the Committee Chair asked me
to remind you that we're starting with Chapter 7 which is Land Use at our next
meeting. So I believe she's going to send some information. Is that right, Staff?
- 62 -
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The matrix and the text that'll be sent to you with enough notice so you can do
your homework and come prepared. Thank you very much. I wanna thank the
Staff. I wanna thank the Administration for coming down. This meeting is
adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
ADJOURN: 3:56 p.m.
APPROVED:

GL • 5 YS C. AISA, CHAIR
General Plan Committee
gp:rnin:111117
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